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any auditee to constrain Federal agen-
cies from carrying out additional au-
dits. Any additional audits shall be 
planned and performed in such a way 
as to build upon work performed by 
other auditors. 

(b) Federal agency to pay for additional 
audits. A Federal agency that conducts 
or contracts for additional audits shall, 
consistent with other applicable laws 
and regulations, arrange for funding 
the full cost of such additional audits. 

(c) Request for a program to be audited 
as a major program. A Federal agency 
may request an auditee to have a par-
ticular Federal program audited as a 
major program in lieu of the Federal 
agency conducting or arranging for the 
additional audits. To allow for plan-
ning, such requests should be made at 
least 180 days prior to the end of the 
fiscal year to be audited. The auditee, 
after consultation with its auditor, 
should promptly respond to such re-
quest by informing the Federal agency 
whether the program would otherwise 
be audited as a major program using 
the risk-based audit approach de-
scribed in § 41.520 and, if not, the esti-
mated incremental cost. The Federal 
agency shall then promptly confirm to 
the auditee whether it wants the pro-
gram audited as a major program. If 
the program is to be audited as a major 
program based upon this Federal agen-
cy request, and the Federal agency 
agrees to pay the full incremental 
costs, then the auditee shall have the 
program audited as a major program. A 
pass-through entity may use the provi-
sions of this paragraph for a sub-
recipient. 

(Authority: Pub. L. 104–156; 110 Stat. 1396) 

§ 41.220 Frequency of audits. 
Except for the provisions for biennial 

audits provided in paragraphs (a) and 
(b) of this section, audits required by 
this part shall be performed annually. 
Any biennial audit shall cover both 
years within the biennial period. 

(a) A State or local government that 
is required by constitution or statute, 
in effect on January 1, 1987, to undergo 
its audits less frequently than annu-
ally, is permitted to undergo its audits 
pursuant to this part biennially. This 
requirement must still be in effect for 
the biennial period under audit. 

(b) Any non-profit organization that 
had biennial audits for all biennial pe-
riods ending between July 1, 1992, and 
January 1, 1995, is permitted to under-
go its audits pursuant to this part bi-
ennially. 

(Authority: Pub. L. 104–156; 110 Stat. 1396) 

§ 41.225 Sanctions. 

No audit costs may be charged to 
Federal awards when audits required 
by this part have not been made or 
have been made but not in accordance 
with this part. In cases of continued in-
ability or unwillingness to have an 
audit conducted in accordance with 
this part, Federal agencies and pass- 
through entities shall take appropriate 
action using sanctions such as: 

(a) Withholding a percentage of Fed-
eral awards until the audit is com-
pleted satisfactorily; 

(b) Withholding or disallowing over-
head costs; 

(c) Suspending Federal awards until 
the audit is conducted; or 

(d) Terminating the Federal award. 

(Authority: Pub. L. 104–156; 110 Stat. 1396) 

§ 41.230 Audit costs. 

(a) Allowable costs. Unless prohibited 
by law, the cost of audits made in ac-
cordance with the provisions of this 
part is allowable charges to Federal 
awards. The charges may be considered 
a direct cost or an allocated indirect 
cost, as determined in accordance with 
the provisions of applicable OMB cost 
principles circulars, the Federal Acqui-
sition Regulation (FAR) (48 CFR parts 
30 and 31), or other applicable cost 
principles or regulations. 

(b) Unallowable costs. A non-Federal 
entity shall not charge the following to 
a Federal award: 

(1) The cost of any audit under the 
Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996 
(31 U.S.C. 7501 et seq.) not conducted in 
accordance with this part. 

(2) The cost of auditing a non-Federal 
entity, which has Federal awards, ex-
pended of less than $500,000 per year 
and is thereby exempted under 
§ 41.200(d) of this chapter from having 
an audit conducted under this part. 
However, this does not prohibit a pass- 
through entity from charging Federal 
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awards for the cost of limited scope au-
dits to monitor its subrecipients in ac-
cordance with § 41.400(d)(3), provided 
the subrecipient does not have a single 
audit. For purposes of this part, lim-
ited scope audits only include agreed- 
upon procedures engagements con-
ducted in accordance with either the 
AICPA’s generally accepted auditing 
standards or attestation standards, 
that are paid for and arranged by a 
pass-through entity and address only 
one or more of the following types of 
compliance requirements: activities al-
lowed or unallowed; allowable costs/ 
cost principles; eligibility; matching, 
level of effort, earmarking; and, report-
ing. 

(Authority: Pub. L. 104–156; 110 Stat. 1396) 

§ 41.235 Program-specific audits. 

(a) Program-specific audit guide avail-
able. In many cases, a program-specific 
audit guide will be available to provide 
specific guidance to the auditor with 
respect to internal control, compliance 
requirements, suggested audit proce-
dures, and audit reporting require-
ments. The auditor should contact the 
Office of Inspector General of the Fed-
eral agency to determine whether such 
a guide is available. When a current 
program-specific audit guide is avail-
able, the auditor shall follow GAGAS 
and the guide when performing a pro-
gram-specific audit. 

(b) Program-specific audit guide not 
available. (1) When a program-specific 
audit guide is not available, the 
auditee and auditor shall have basi-
cally the same responsibilities for the 
Federal program as they would have 
for an audit of a major program in a 
single audit. 

(2) The auditee shall prepare the fi-
nancial statement(s) for the Federal 
program that includes, at a minimum, 
a schedule of expenditures of Federal 
awards for the program and notes that 
describe the significant accounting 
policies used in preparing the schedule, 
a summary schedule of prior audit find-
ings consistent with the requirements 
of § 41.315(b), and a corrective action 
plan consistent with the requirements 
of § 41.315(c). 

(3) The auditor shall: 

(i) Perform an audit of the financial 
statement(s) for the Federal program 
in accordance with GAGAS; 

(ii) Obtain an understanding of inter-
nal control and perform tests of inter-
nal control over the Federal program 
consistent with the requirements 
§ 41.500(c) for a major program; 

(iii) Perform procedures to determine 
whether the auditee has complied with 
laws, regulations, and the provisions of 
contracts or grant agreements that 
could have a direct and material effect 
on the Federal program consistent 
with the requirements of § 41.500(d) for 
a major program; and 

(iv) Follow up on prior audit findings, 
perform procedures to assess the rea-
sonableness of the summary schedule 
of prior audit findings prepared by the 
auditee, and report, as a current year 
audit finding, when the auditor con-
cludes that the summary schedule of 
prior audit findings materially mis-
represents the status of any prior audit 
finding in accordance with the require-
ments of § 41.500(e). 

(4) The auditor’s report(s) may be in 
the form of either combined or sepa-
rate reports and may be organized dif-
ferently from the manner presented in 
this section. The auditor’s report(s) 
shall state that the audit was con-
ducted in accordance with this part 
and include the following: 

(i) An opinion (or disclaimer of opin-
ion) as to whether the financial state-
ment(s) of the Federal program is pre-
sented fairly in all material respects in 
conformity with the stated accounting 
policies; 

(ii) A report on internal control re-
lated to the Federal program, which 
shall describe the scope of testing of in-
ternal control and the results of the 
tests; 

(iii) A report on compliance which in-
cludes an opinion (or disclaimer of 
opinion) as to whether the auditee 
complied with laws, regulations, and 
the provisions of contracts or grant 
agreements which could have a direct 
and material effect on the Federal pro-
gram; and 

(iv) A schedule of findings and ques-
tioned costs for the Federal program 
that includes a summary of the audi-
tor’s results relative to the Federal 
program in a format consistent with 
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